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ABSTRACT- The agricultural entrepreneurial process in developing countries is one of
the most understudied issues in entrepreneurship research. Opportunity recognition and
opportunity exploitation as two considerable components of the entrepreneurial process
are among the most important abilities of successful entrepreneurs. Factors influencing
opportunity recognition and opportunity exploitation in the Iranian agriculture sector was
the aim of this study. The survey research method was used to collect data from a sample
of 246 awarded agricultural entrepreneurs (N= 721), selected by Iran’s Ministry of
Cooperatives Labor and Social Welfare, through proportionate stratified random
sampling. Data were collected using a questionnaire and were analyzed using R
software. The face validity of the questionnaire was confirmed by a panel of experts
from the School of Agriculture, Shiraz University and the reliability was examined using
Cronbach’s alpha through a pilot test. Independent variables were considered according
to a sector-specific perspective, including social media networks, the success and failure
of prior businesses, and environmental uncertainty. The findings showed that social
media networks have positive effects on opportunity recognition and exploitation alike.
The prior successful business also influenced opportunity recognition and recognition
positively. The influence of prior failed business on opportunity recognition was
positive, while its effect on opportunity exploitation was not significant. The effect of
environmental uncertainty on two dependent variables was vice versa, a positive effect
on opportunity recognition and a negative effect on opportunity exploitation. The results
of this study indicated that the factors may not have a similar effect on opportunity
recognition and exploitation.

INTRODUCTION
Agriculture has been considered a strategic sector for
industrial growth and economic development (Byerlee
et al., 2009). Rapid changes show the necessity of
portfolio entrepreneurship in this sector (Lans et al.,
2013). Agricultural entrepreneurs could play an
important role in modernizing agriculture and
energizing the rural economy (De Lauwere, 2005). They
are able to respond to changes within the policy and
market environments through the entrepreneurial
process, effectively (Lans et al., 2014). The situation of
the agriculture sector has become more critical under
various changes such as uncertainty and complexity
(Culas and Mahendrarajah, 2005), changes in the policy
environment (Van der Straaten, 2002), climatic changes
(de Moraes Sá et al., 2017), etc. On the other hand,
entrepreneurship is closely interrelated with the
environment (Zahra, 1993). Now, an important question

arises “is there any differentiation between
entrepreneurship and agricultural entrepreneurship?”
One way to answer this question is the investigation
of the entrepreneurial process. There is increasing
consensus that entrepreneurship is a process (Shim and
Davidson, 2018). The entrepreneurial process is one of
the most promising topical areas in entrepreneurship
research (Kuckertz et al., 2017) which is known as a
complex phenomenon (Minniti, 2004). Many authors
theorize entrepreneurship and define the entrepreneurial
process from an opportunity-based perspective
(Venkataraman, 1997; Eckhardt and Shane, 2003;
Fuentes et al., 2010). In this regard, the entrepreneurial
process consists of recognition, exploitation, and
evaluation of the entrepreneurial opportunities
(Ardichvili et al., 2003; Eckhardt and Shane 2003;
Shamsudeen et al., 2017). Developing ideas or
recognizing opportunities (Wilken, 1979; Zengyu
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Huang et al., 2013), and establishing or running them
(Hmieleski and Baron, 2008) are the main subjects that
have been considered. Hence, recognition and
exploitation of opportunities are largely considered as
the important phases of the entrepreneurial process. In
fact, before exploiting an opportunity, the opportunity
must be recognized (Foss et al., 2013). Thus, these two
components seem to be necessary for identifying the
entrepreneurial process. Understanding of opportunity
recognition (Singh et al., 1999; Ardichvili and Cardozo,
2000; Gaglio and Winter, 2009) and opportunity
exploitation (Davidsson and Honig, 2003; Fuentes et al.,
2010; Ren et al., 2016) is the core intellectual challenge
within numerous entrepreneurship research. While these
studies have contributed greatly to the literature of
opportunity recognition and exploitation, they fall short
of offering a holistic picture of the full entrepreneurial
process (Ardichvili et al., 2003). The major reason is
that every study concentrates on only one of the
components of the entrepreneurial process, while a
comprehensive perspective on the entrepreneurial
process considers all parts of this process.
The question arises, what can the researchers do in
order to provide a holistic view of the entrepreneurial
process? There is enough knowledge regarding the most
important antecedents of entrepreneurial opportunity
recognition and exploitation. The same factors influence
these two variables, such as social networks (Davidsson
and Honig, 2003; Arenius and De Clercq, 2005), prior
knowledge (Shepherd and DeTienne, 2005; Fuentes et
al., 2010), personality traits (Ardichvili and Cardozo,
2000; De Carolis and Saparito, 2006) and perception of
the environment (Lee and Wong, 2006; Wang et al.,
2013). Therefore, the main issue is to understand
whether the determinants of opportunity recognition
have similar effects on opportunity exploitation or not?
Trying to find an answer to this question, these two
variables must be investigated in a single study. It is not
correct to compare the results of a study about
opportunity recognition among specific entrepreneurs
with the results of another study regarding opportunity
exploitation among other entrepreneurs. Thus,
investigating various aspects of the entrepreneurial
process (recognition and exploitation) should be done in
the same sample. It is expected that simultaneously
investigating components of the entrepreneurial process
will add to the literature by comparing opportunity
recognition and exploitation. If one component is
neglected, the other one will become a mysterious part
of the process. Few studies have considered these two
concepts in the same platform (Ucbasaran et al., 2003;
Block and Wagner, 2010; Lettl et al., 2008;
Shamsudeen et al., 2017). However, the literature
suffers from the lack of studies that simultaneously
investigate factors influencing these two concepts and
filling this gap would provide a comprehensive
understanding of the entrepreneurial process.
Opportunity recognition and exploitation (as two
important components of the entrepreneurial process) in
the agriculture sector are among the understudied topics
in entrepreneurship research. The review of
entrepreneurial opportunity recognition by George et al.
(2016) indicated that the publication frequency of

opportunity recognition by agricultural and biological
sciences is very low. There is also no empirical research
on opportunity exploitation in the agriculture context.
Identification
and
pursuit
of
entrepreneurial
opportunities are important processes for agribusinesses (McElwee, 2008). Ardichvili et al. (2003)
expressed three distinct processes for recognition
concept: (1) “sensing or perceiving market needs and/or
underemployed
resources”
(Perception),
(2)
“recognizing or discovering a fit between particular
market needs and specified resources” (discovery), and
(3) “creating a new fit between heretofore separate
needs and resources in the form of a business concept”
(Creation). The focus of these three processes is on
“market needs” and “resources”. Vagaries of the market
and changing consumer habit is a problem which
agriculture sector is faced with it (Lans et al., 2013). A
challenge for opportunity recognition processes is the
need of a more flexible market. On the other hand,
Nemes (2005) believed that agricultural resources are
underutilized, unemployed, and even unknown, an
advantage for opportunity recognition processes. These
conditions along with many other concepts related to the
agriculture sector (like new requirements for product
quality, sustainability, food safety, and chain
management) indicate that the entrepreneurial process
(opportunity recognition and exploitation) may have a
different mechanism in this sector. In this study, it is not
claimed that entrepreneurship has a different process in
the agriculture sector, but it must be considered that
components of the entrepreneurial process (like
opportunity recognition and exploitation) may have
different behaviors in different contexts (like
agriculture).
These issues also have special importance in
developing countries. There are country-specific
variations in entrepreneurship (Desai, 2011) that make it
difficult to generalize the results of a study from a
developed country to a developing one (Ozgen and
Minsky, 2007). Sadeghi et al. (2019) introduced some
context-based factors, which are specific to the
particular conditions of the people/location of an
entrepreneurial firm. In this regard, opportunity
recognition and exploitation in the agriculture sector of
developing countries may have a different story due to
the special conditions such as international sanctions
(Menezes, 2001), unpredictable market conditions (Sull
and Escobari, 2004) and, as a result, uncertain and
complex environment. Therefore, investigation of the
entrepreneurial process should be location-specific.
Iran, as a developing country has some specific
properties that create special circumstances for
entrepreneurial activities which are important to
consider for studying the entrepreneurial process. In this
regard, there are three main characteristics that
distinguish Iran from developed and most of the
developing countries including a dominant public
economy, international sanctions, and marginalization
of the agriculture sector.
First, existing studies on entrepreneurship mainly
focus on developed countries (Ozgen and Minsky,
2007) which clearly have a different economic system
(Coccia, 2007). In Iran, the government has a strong
20
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role in the economy. This is truer in relation to
agriculture where government plays a major role in
agricultural production by providing subsidies, services
and regulations (Hayati and Karami, 2005). Given the
dominance of the public economy in less developed and
underdeveloped countries like Iran, more research on
the entrepreneurial process in such countries is
imperative.
Second, Iran has been sanctioned and the agriculture
sector is affected by the sanctions considerably. As an
instance, Iran is the world’s biggest producer and
exporter of saffron (Vahedi et al., 2018) but banking
and trade restrictions mean Iranian companies face huge
challenges in exporting it abroad, particularly to the US
and Europe (Aghdaie et al., 2012). Instead, sanctions
have created a large market for counterfeit, artificially
colored products, and other countries act as
intermediaries by importing the genuine spice from Iran
and rebranding and exporting it to the wider world in
their own name and at higher prices (Kamali Dehghan,
2016). Reports show that the Iranian economy greatly
benefited from the lifting of the nuclear sanctions in
2016, when the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action
(JCPOA) nuclear deal was signed (Astrov et al., 2018).
The investigation of the exact effects of sanctions is not
the purpose of this paper. However, for a study on the
entrepreneurial process, the question arises as to how
opportunities are recognized and exploited when the
country is under international pressures? Therefore, the
results of studies in developed countries (which are not
under such rigorous sanctions) could not be generalized
to countries affected by international pressures.
Third, the marginalization of agriculture sector in
Iran could be seen (Zakerhaghighi et al., 2015), despite
the importance of this sector in this country (RezaeiMoghaddam et al., 2005). Some characteristics of
agricultural marginalization in Iran include decreasing
the number of farmers, inability to compete, low
productivity, migration from rural to urban areas, etc.
However, agriculture is among the most important
social and economic cornerstones of Iranian life and
culture (McLachlan, 1988). To deal with the abovementioned problems, entrepreneurship can be
considered as a key to preventing the marginalization
process of agriculture by putting this sector into an
entrepreneurial process (McElwee, 2008).
The literature has not yet focused adequately on
agricultural entrepreneurship in Iran affected by these
conditions. In all, there are still many ambiguities
regarding components of the entrepreneurial process in
Iranian agriculture as little attention has been given to
this process in developing countries. This study aimed
to investigate the effect of sector-specific factors
(focusing on the Iranian agriculture sector) on
entrepreneurial opportunity recognition and exploitation
as two important components of the entrepreneurial
process. The objectives of this study are to address
two research questions as follows:
What are the factors influencing entrepreneurial
opportunity recognition and exploitation in the Iranian
agriculture sector?
Do the determinants of opportunity recognition have
similar effects on opportunity exploitation?

Theoretical Background and Hypotheses
The entrepreneurial process is an interesting subject in
the entrepreneurship literature (Ardichvili and Cardozo,
2000; Fuentes et al., 2010) and determining influencing
factors of opportunity recognition (Ardichvili et al.,
2003) and exploitation (Choi and Shepherd, 2004) by
researchers. In this regard, different groups of factors
have been analyzed such as individual (Davidsson and
Honig, 2003; Arenius and De Clercq, 2005) and
environmental (Lee and Wong, 2006; Wang et al.,
2013) factors or personality traits (Ardichvili and
Cardozo, 2000; Lee and Wong, 2006). It seems that a
part of these differences in considering factors is
attributed to sectoral differences. For example, Wang et
al. (2013) investigated the effect of perception about the
industrial environment on opportunity recognition due
to selecting an industrial sector (high technology firms)
for collecting data. Another example would be
personality traits that seem not to be dependent on the
sector. Self-efficacy (Kickul et al., 2009; Wang et al.
2013) and creativity (Hansen et al., 2011; Gielnik et al.,
2012) had the same effect (positive and significant) on
opportunity recognition in the various studies among
different entrepreneurs. The reason seems to be that
variables such as personality traits (self-efficacy and
creativity) are the vital component of entrepreneurship,
not just a specific sector. Focusing on the agriculture
sector, factors affecting the entrepreneurial process were
considered from a sectoral perspective in this study.
Sector-specific variables were found based on prior
research on the entrepreneurial process (opportunity
recognition and exploitation) and the agriculture sector.
The variables related to the nature of agriculture
including social media networks that agricultural
entrepreneurs are joint, prior success and failed business
in the agriculture sector, and uncertainty of agriculture
environment were taken into account.
Social Media Networks
A review of available theoretical and empirical research
confirms the importance of social networks in the
entrepreneurial process (Ardichvili et al., 2003; Arenius
and De Clercq, 2005; Fuentes et al., 2010). Fuentes et
al. (2010) argued that network is an important factor in
the entrepreneurial process due to providing valuable
knowledge and experience through relevant contacts.
These advantages could be observed in the other new
forms of social networks like “social media networks”.
Social media networks include all platforms that allow
people to articulate relational connections (Kane et al.,
2014) and encompass almost all collaborative
environments that improve collaborative work among
users (Alexander, 2006). The development of internet
facilitates the effective information (Ran, 2012) and
knowledge sharing (Fang and Chiu, 2010). A virtual
community could have an important role in the
interaction of business partners (Tamjidyamcholo et al.,
2014). Virtual community members have access to
numerous and diverse sources of knowledge via
advanced and cost-effective social interaction tools
(Tamjidyamcholo et al., 2014). An advantage of social
media networks is a continuous relationship with
21
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consumers. Consumers in social media networks are not
only consuming media—but they are also producing
and circulating media content such as blog posts to
other consumers (Mansson, 2011).
The components of social networks have been
presented by Ardichvili et al. (2003): (1) “the set of
people with whom an entrepreneur has long-term, stable
relationships, and who are not partners in the venture”
(entrepreneur’s inner circle), (2) “people recruited by
the entrepreneur to provide necessary resources for the
opportunity” (action set), (3) “start-up team members”
(partnerships), and (4) “a network used to gather general
information that could lead to identifying an opportunity
or to answering a general question” (network of weak
ties). Hemsley and Mason (2012) argued that social
media tools allow people to develop and maintain social
connections and collaborate with friends and strangers
around the world (entrepreneurs’ inner circle); and selfpublish as a way of sharing their knowledge with
anyone who has a similar interest (action set). They
have the opportunity to share past experiences and
information that they have learned (action set)
(Hackworth and Kunz, 2011). Bashar et al. (2012)
indicated that social media provide plenty of
opportunities to communicate with targets and offer
them products/services to persuade them to transact and
become loyal customers (network of weak ties).
Ogunnaike and Kehinde (2013) argued that
entrepreneurs who start up and run businesses need to
know their own strengths and weaknesses because
entrepreneurship involves the ability to build a founding
team with complementary skills and talents. They
believed that this team would be facilitated using social
media networks (partnership).
Entrepreneurs have different types of relations (face
to face, group, online, etc.) with various people (family,
friends, other entrepreneurs, customers, etc.) by
different patterns and mechanisms (formal, informal,
contractual, etc.). One of the main and new forms of
entrepreneurs’ relations is social media networks (Duffy
and Pruchniewska, 2017). Social media are utilized for
rapid access to data. They are the most accessible tools
used in today’s environment (Hackworth and Kunz,
2011). The influence of social media on
entrepreneurship has been widely neglected (Hang and
van Weezle, 2007). Social media networks have become
the trend providing and exploring opportunities for all
kinds of business (Alharbie, 2015). Gustafsson and
Khan (2017) concluded that opportunity co-creation
within the social media networks becomes the main
driver of the entrepreneurial process. Adebayo (2015)
believed that one reason why social media networks
shape the entrepreneurial process is that they provide
the conduits without boundaries through information
flows which could be a vital tool for new ideas and
innovation. Gustafsson and Khan (2017) stated that
social media networks provide additional dimensions to
opportunity recognition and exploitation, which are a
focal concept of entrepreneurship research. Social
media networks could be considered as a sectoral
variable due to their contribution to obtaining
information and sharing knowledge relevant to a
specific sector like agriculture. Moreover, social media

are one of the most important aspects of Iranian
networks (Rahimi, 2011). Therefore, the first hypothesis
is:
H1: Social media networks have a positive and
significant effect on opportunity (a) recognition and (b)
exploitation.
Success and Failure of Prior Businesses
Numerous empirical studies have investigated the
contribution of prior knowledge into recognition
(Ardichvili and Cardozo, 2000; Shepherd and
DeTienne, 2005) and exploitation (Fuentes et al., 2010)
of entrepreneurial opportunities. Knowledge often
provides a solid base for the entrepreneurial process, in
terms of presenting a larger number of opportunities,
and the higher quality of recognized and exploited
opportunities (Baron, 2006). Knowledge should be seen
as possibly a necessary, but not sufficient, concept for
the entrepreneurial process from a sectoral perspective.
Prior knowledge enables entrepreneurs to recognize and
exploit certain opportunities by creating a pathway for
them (Venkataraman, 1997). Entrepreneurs are seeking
opportunities related to their specific knowledge that
have been shaped through a combination of different
life experiences (Kirzner, 1997). Knowledge obtained
through varied business and work experience could be a
major “plus” for entrepreneurs in terms of recognizing
and exploiting potentially profitable opportunities
(Baron, 2006). Fuentes et al. (2010) suggested two
components of knowledge related to success and failure
of prior experience. One of the most important
advantages of this division is measuring knowledge
with sector-specific variables.
Ucbasaran et al. (2009) found that the failure
experience of businesses was positively associated with
opportunity identification. On one hand, the success and
failure of a business in a specific sector lead to specific
knowledge related to that sector. For example,
agricultural entrepreneurs who have experienced
successful or failed businesses are likely to have more
extended networks with different stakeholders in this
sector. Experience of collaborating with others with
diverse expertise increases a person’s ability to
understand and communicate complex ideas to diverse
audiences (Phelps et al., 2012). It influences
individuals’ ability to connect pre-existing ideas
together as well as with new ideas, and therefore,
enables them to recognize and exploit opportunities
(Chandra et al., 2009). On the other hand, the success
and failure of prior businesses are related to uncertainty
and risk, as the most important concepts in agricultural
entrepreneurship. Fuentes et al. (2010) believed that
prior knowledge of entrepreneurs based on their
successful businesses reduces uncertainty due to new
initiatives they have learned. Some scholars believe that
failure experiences have a similar role (Sitkin, 1992).
Failures also reduce risks, uncertainties, and
unpredictable conditions surrounding entrepreneurs to
continue searching for new opportunities, as they have
greater learning derived from experimentation (Singh et
al., 2007). In another point of view, Iran as a developing
country is faced with a high business failure rate (Arasti
22
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et al., 2014), and investigation of entrepreneurial
process under such conditions is essential.
Finally, it can be said that the above-mentioned type
of prior knowledge (obtained from success and failure
of prior business) provides a basis for recognition and
exploitation of new opportunities, leading to the
following hypotheses:
H2: The number of prior successful businesses has a
positive and significant effect on opportunity (a)
recognition and (b) exploitation.
H3: The number of prior failed businesses has a
positive and significant effect on opportunity (a)
recognition and (b) exploitation.
Environmental Uncertainty
There is an agreement between entrepreneurship
scholars regarding the role of individual differences in
the entrepreneurial process (Ardichvili and Cardozo,
2000; Davidsson and Honig 2003; Ardichvili et al.
2003; Arenius and De Clercq, 2005). A complementary
notion in this regard is that the entrepreneurial process
is also associated with entrepreneurs’ interpretations of
business environment (Tumasjan and Braun, 2012). The
results of Wang et al. (2013) indicated that perception
about the industrial environment is the most important
predictor of opportunity recognition. Lee and Wong
(2006) concluded that environmental factors are among
the important determinants of entrepreneurial
opportunity exploitation.
It was assumed that the environment of all sectors is
the same due to the related literature. The lack of
sectoral investigation of environmental factors could be
realized. It is clear that various sectors have different
spaces, conditions, and environments. It is suggested to
study the environmental factors which are sectorspecific. Agricultural entrepreneurship studies must
consider the environmental factors related to the nature
of agriculture. The agriculture sector is full of risk and
uncertainty which leads to a different condition. The
entrepreneurial process would be affected under such
conditions. Therefore, it is essential to consider these
features in the investigation of opportunity recognition
and exploitation. Environmental uncertainty is a concept
that seems to be appropriate for considering specific
features of the agriculture sector.
The conceptualization of environmental uncertainty
is related to the management, psychology, and
economics literature in organizational studies and the
fields of business (McMullen and Shepherd, 2006).
Environmental uncertainty results from changes in
conditions outside of control is hard to anticipate
(Krishnan et al., 2006) and means that the future
direction of the features along with the actions of
different stakeholders and competitors are very difficult
to understand and anticipate (Wang and Fang, 2012).
These unpredictable features in the agriculture sector
include market, customers’ behavior, management
chain, production to consumption process, and so on.
Uncertainty and risk are quintessential features in the
agriculture sector (Aimin, 2010), particularly in
developing countries (Dwivedy, 2011). The risk and
uncertainty of the agricultural environment are higher in

developing countries like Iran. These features included
international sanctions (Menezes, 2001), unpredictable
market conditions (Sull and Escobari, 2004), uncertain
demands and supplies (Nomani and Ahmed, 2017),
import and export problems and so on.
The effect of environmental uncertainty on
opportunity recognition and exploitation is a challenge.
There is a belief among some scholars that uncertainty
prevents entrepreneurial actions (Stevenson and Jarillo,
1990; Shane and Venkataraman, 2000). Entrepreneurial
opportunity recognition and opportunity exploitation are
the components of a decision-based process. Krueger
and Dickson (1994) point out that decision-making is
difficult under high uncertainty. McMullen and
Shepherd (2006) argued that entrepreneurs make a
judgmental decision under uncertainty about a possible
opportunity for profit. Entrepreneurship theorists have
embraced the position that uncertainty is detrimental to
entrepreneurial action because properties such as
hesitancy, indecisiveness, and procrastination are
thought to lead to missed opportunities (Casson, 1982).
To test this postulate, the following hypothesis was set:
H4: Environmental uncertainty has a negative and
significant effect on opportunity (a) recognition and (b)
exploitation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS
Sample
Data were collected from the list of awarded agricultural
entrepreneurs in the Emtenan Festival Database. This
festival annually holds through Iran’s Ministry of
Cooperatives Labor and Social Welfare at the national
level. The Emtenan Festival considers different
economic sectors such as industry, agriculture, and
support services. This festival selects top entrepreneurs
each year and entrepreneurs are selected through the
specific criteria of the following definition: An
entrepreneur is a person who recognizes an
entrepreneurial opportunity and turns it into a new
socioeconomic value (at firm, organization, market,
society, or the world level) through innovation,
creativity, risk-taking and competitive behavior
(Ministry of Cooperatives, Labor and Welfare, 2017).
The reasons for selecting this festival were multiple:
having an appropriate definition of entrepreneurship
based on the concept of opportunity; considering a
separate category for agricultural entrepreneurs; taking
opportunity recognition (due to recognizing an
entrepreneurial opportunity) into account for selecting
entrepreneurs; taking opportunity exploitation (due to
turning opportunity into a socioeconomic value) into
account for selecting entrepreneurs. Therefore in this
study, an agricultural entrepreneur is a person who
recognizes an agricultural entrepreneurial opportunity
and turns it into a new socioeconomic value (McElwee
and Bosworth, 2010).
The sample was selected among those people who
were known as agricultural entrepreneurs for more than
one year in order to warrant a more valid sample.
Agricultural entrepreneurs were selected through
23
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proportionate stratified random sampling. Each year
was considered a stratum (covering 2015 to 2017) and
from 721 agricultural entrepreneurs, a sample size of
256 entrepreneurs was selected proportionately based on
Krejcie and Morgan (1970) sample table (Margin of
Error= 5.0 %, Confidence= 95%) among stratum 1
(253), stratum 2 (196), and stratum 3 (272). The
responses with partial data were removed and
consequently, the final sample consisted of 246
agricultural entrepreneurs.
Data Sources, Measurement of Variables and
Validation
The survey research methodology was conducted to
study the proposed effects. The required data were
collected through a questionnaire (via email, phone call
and face to face survey) including (1) the respondents
perspective regarding the environmental uncertainty,
social media networks, and opportunity recognition, and
(2) various demographic and economic characteristics
including age, gender, prior experience in the
agriculture sector, the number of prior successful
businesses, the number of prior failed businesses, the
number of recognized opportunities, and the number of
exploited opportunities.
Dependent Variables
There are two dependent variables: the number of
recognized opportunities, and the number of exploited
opportunities. The measured items of this study were
similar to that of Singh et al. (1999) for measuring
dependent variables: (1) How many business
opportunities have you recognized in the last year? (2)
How many opportunities have been recognized (by
yourself or with others) and exploited in the last year by
yourself? The recognized opportunities had a range of
0-12, and exploited opportunities had a range of 0-10.
This approach is consistent with many studies (Singh et
al., 1999; Fuentes et al., 2010; Ucbasaran et al., 2009).
Independent Variables
Although the literature on enterprise social media
networks is relatively limited, there has been a surge of
research that examines social networks based on the use
of social media tools (Smith et al., 2009). Social media
networks are networks derived from social media data
such as websites (including Facebook, LinkedIn, and
YouTube) (Hemsley and Mason, 2012), and mobile
instant messaging (including WhatsApp, Telegram, and
Instagram) (Kasch et al., 2016). The measure for social
media networks was taken from items used by Jagongo
and Kinyua (2013) and Tamjidyamcholo et al. (2014).
The scale consists of 5 items using a 5-point Likert-type
scale ranging from strongly disagree to strongly agree
(Cronbach’s alpha = 0.87).
Environmental
uncertainty
was
measured
considering Milliken’s (1987) three types of uncertainty
simplified into the following questions: (1) “What’s
happening out there?” (2) “How will it impact me?” and
(3) “What am I going to do about it?” 6 items measuring
environmental uncertainty were also derived from

Swamidass and Newell (1987) and McMullen and
Shepherd’s (2006) rating on a Likert-type scale with
five possible responses from never predictable to always
predictable (Cronbach’s alpha = 0.94).
The number of prior successful and failed businesses
were derived based on Fuentes et al. (2010) to the
following questions: (1) How many businesses have you
started before this one that has succeeded? (2) How
many businesses have you started before this one that
has failed?
Some variables that determine the condition of
opportunity recognition and exploitation were
considered as statistical control variables. These
variables are assumed to have impacts on the dependent
variables. In this regard, they should be included in the
analysis process for removing their effects on other
variables. In prior studies, age (Ramos-Rodríguez et al.,
2010), gender (Arenius and De Clercq, 2005; RamosRodríguez et al., 2010), and prior experience in the
sector (Fuentes et al., 2010) have been found to be
significant factors in the probability of recognizing and
exploiting opportunities. Age is a continuous variable
ranging between 21 and 64 years. Prior experience in
the agriculture sector is also a continuous variable
ranging between 1 and 22. Gender as a binary variable
has two categories: (0) “male”, and (1) “female”.
The face validity of the questionnaire was confirmed
by a panel of experts from the School of Agriculture at
Shiraz University and the reliability was examined
using Cronbach’s alpha through a pilot test of
agricultural entrepreneurs in the Omid Entrepreneurship
Fund database, respectively. The convergent validity of
the number of recognized opportunities, and the number
of exploited opportunities, were tested using correlation
analysis with other measurements. Convergent validity
refers to the relationship between different measures of
the same construct. Entrepreneurial opportunity
recognition with 5 interval scale questions and
opportunity exploitation with 4 interval scale questions
were used as the alternative measurement by a different
method. It provides an extra data source for assessing
the validity of our dependent variables. Entrepreneurial
opportunity recognition (Cronbach’s alpha = 0.91) and
exploitation (Cronbach’s alpha = 0.89) were measured
using a 5-point Likert-type scale that ranged from
strongly disagree to strongly agree. The items were
adapted from Kuckertz et al. (2017). The Pearson
correlation between opportunity recognition and the
number of recognized opportunities (r= 0.67 and P ˂
0.01) and also between opportunity exploitation and the
number of exploited opportunities (r= 0.62 and p˂ 0.01)
were positive and significant, indicating convergent
validity for dependent variables.
Data Analysis
Data were analyzed using R v. 3.5.2 (R Core Team,
2018). Three ways of analyzing the data were used.
First, Poisson regression was performed using the
specific functions of R software to examine the effects
of the independent variables on the dependent count
variables. Poisson regression, which is often
implemented for modeling count data, was conducted.
24
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In this study, the dependent variables were count
variables. Second, plots for each variable were provided
to visualize the set of independent variables and fitted
values of dependent variables as Poisson Regression
outcomes. The purpose of plotting was to compare the
behavior of independent variables in influencing two
dependent variables. Finally, another specific function
of R software was used to bind analyzed data into a
matrix that depicts the mechanism of independent
variables' effect on dependent ones. The most important
reason for using R software is related to computing
fitted value. A fitted value is a statistical model's
prediction of the mean response value when the values
of the predictors and factor levels are inputted into the
model (Liu and Mintram, 2005). This is an important
capability of R software that helps attain a more realistic
investigation of the dependent variable’s behavior.

5-point Likert scale. It means that respondents displayed
a high amount of uncertainty in the agricultural sector
environment.
Statistical control variables were entered into the
regression, at first. In model 1 of both Tables 2 and 3,
the correlation of three statistical control variables (age,
prior experience in the agriculture sector, and gender)
were not significant to the dependent variables.
Therefore, model 1 of both Tables 2 and 3 indicates that
the statistical control variables were not significant
predictors of dependent variables. In model 2 of Table
2, the Poisson regression model for recognized
opportunities was significant with likelihood ratio chisquare equal to 207.17 (df= 7, P < .001) and for
exploited opportunities was also significant with a
likelihood ratio of chi-square equal to 313.88 (df= 7, P
< .001).
Model 2 of both Tables 2 and 3 revealed the Wald
chi-square test. The Wald test examines the true value
of the variables based on the sample estimate and is a
way to find which variables are significant (Lafontaine
and White 1986). Based on the results, social media
networks significantly predict the number of recognized
(Wald χ2 = 4.78, P = 0.02) and exploited (Wald χ2 =
15.52, P = 0.001) opportunities. It was shown that the
effect of the number of prior successful businesses on
the number of recognized (Wald χ2 = 51.69) and
exploited (Wald χ2 = 143.13) opportunities was
statistically significant at 0.001. The number of prior
failed businesses influences the number of recognized
opportunities (Wald χ2 = 4.09, P = 0.04), but does not
have any effect on the number of exploited
opportunities (Wald χ2 =1.12, P = 0.29). The findings
indicated that the effect of environmental uncertainty on
the number of recognized opportunities (Wald χ2 =
4.87, P = 0.02) and on the number of exploited
opportunities (Wald χ2 = 10.73, P = 0.001) is
statistically significant.
Based on the results, the significant coefficient
shown in model 2 of both Tables 2 and 3 supports H1a
and b, H2a and b, H3a, H4a, and H3b was not confirmed
due to the lack of significant coefficient. H4b was not
confirmed due to the opposite direction.

RESULTS
Some descriptive statistics are shown in Table 1. The
average of number of recognized opportunities was
confirmed to be 5.00, while the number of exploited
opportunities had an average of 4.33. This is a high
average compared to other studies like Fuentes et al.
(2010) that reported an average of 3.14 for recognized
opportunities and 1.60 for the exploited opportunities. It
may refer to the respondents’ level in Emtenan festival.
In this study, awarded agricultural entrepreneurs were
selected at national level and the high average number
of recognized and exploited opportunities by them is not
surprising. The average number of prior successful
businesses was 3.02, vs. 2.71 for the failed businesses.
This indicates a high average number of businesses that
ended in failure and allows an appropriate analysis of
the prior failed business's effect. The average number of
years of prior experience in the agriculture sector was
14.75 and rational to the age average (39.25). Social
media networks were scored on a scale from 1 to 5,
having an average of 3.22. In other words, social media
are widely used by agricultural entrepreneurs. The
average of environmental uncertainty was 3.28 out of a
Table 1. Mean, standard deviation and correlation of the variables
Variables
Range
1. Gender
2. Age
21-64
3. Prior experience in 1-22
agriculture sector
4. Social media
1-5
networks
5. Successful
0-10
businesses
6. Failed
0-6
businesses
7. Environmental
1-5
uncertainty
8. Recognized
0-12
opportunities
9. Exploited
0-10
opportunities

Mean
39.25
14.75

SD
13.74
8.90

1
1
0.02
- 0.06

2

3

4

5

6

1
0.02

1

3.22

1.10

- 0.03

0.10

- 0.01

1

3.02

2.09

- 0.02

0.06

- 0.05

0.56**

1

2.71

2.06

- 0.14*

- 0.14*

- 0.03

0.12

0.20**

1

3.28

1.09

- 0.05

0.04

- 0.08

0.74**

0.54**

0.26**

**

**

**

5.00

3.00

- 0.02

0.01

- 0.03

0.52

0.65

0.22

4.33

2.91

- 0.03

0.06

- 0.05

0.54**

0.82**

0.11

7

8

9

1
0.52**

1

0.41**

0.54** 1

*

P < 0.05; **P < 0.01
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Table 2. Results of the Poisson regression for the number of recognized opportunities
Model 1

Model 2

β (SE)

EXP (95% CI)

β (SE)

EXP (95% CI)

0.034 (0.057)
0.001 (0.002)
- 0.004 (0.004)

1.03 (0.92 – 1.15)
1.00 (0.99 - 1.00)
0.99 (0.98 – 1.00)

0.015 (0.058)
- 0.003 (0.002)
0.001 (0.005)

1.01 (0.90 - 1.13)
0.99 (0.99 - 1.00)
1.00 (0.99 - 1.01)

0.096 (0.043)*
0.115 (0.016)***
0.027 (0.013)*
0.101 (0.045)*

1.10 (1.01 - 1.20)
1.12 (1.08 - 1.15)
1.02 (1.00 - 1.05)
1.10 (1.01 - 1.20)

Statistical control variables
Gender
Age
Prior experience in agriculture
sector
Independent variables
Social media networks
Successful businesses
Failed businesses
Environmental uncertainty
Likelihood ratio χ2 (df = 3)

1.02
207.17***

Likelihood ratio χ2 (df = 7)
*

**

P < 0.05; P < 0.01;

***

P < 0.001

Table 3. Results of the Poisson regression for the number of exploited opportunities
Model 1
β (SE)
EXP (95% CI)
β (SE)
Statistical control variables
Gender
0.060 (0.061)
1.06 (0.94 - 1.19)
0.078 (0.062)
Age
0.003 (0.002)
1.00 (0.99 - 1.00)
- 0.002 (0.002)
Prior experience in
- 0.007 (0.005)
0.99 (0.98 - 1.00)
- 0.004 (0.005)
agriculture sector

Model 2
EXP (95% CI)
1.08 (0.95 - 1.22)
0.99 (0.99 - 1.00)
0.99 (0.98 - 1.00)

Independent variables
Social media networks
Successful businesses
Failed businesses
Environmental uncertainty
Likelihood ratio χ2 (df = 3)
Likelihood ratio χ2 (df = 7)

0.192 (0.048)***
0.220 (0.018)***
0.015 (0.014)
- 0.154 (0.046)**

1.21 (1.10 - 1.33)
1.24 (1.20 - 1.29)
1.01 (0.98 - 1.04)
0.85 (0.78 - 0.94)

4.61
313.88***

*

P < 0.05; **P < 0.01; ***P < 0.001

Tables 2 and 3 provide the exponentiated values of
the coefficients (the "Exp (95% CI)" column), it
facilitates comparison of independent variables' effects
on recognized and exploited opportunities. According to
the results of Table 2, the exponentiated value of social
media networks is 1.10 (95% CI, 1.01 to 1.20), which
means that a unit increase in this variable is associated
with a 1.10 greater recognized opportunities score. This
value is 1.21 (95% CI, 1.10 to 1.33) for social media
networks' effect on exploited opportunities, which
means that the number of exploited opportunities will be
1.21 times greater for each extra unit of social media
networks. The positive effect of social media networks
on the number of recognized and exploited
opportunities is clear in Figure 1. Values of both
dependent variables are increasing from the left to the
right of the plot. As indicated in this figure, the fitted
values of exploited opportunities are larger than the
fitted values of exploited opportunities under the
influence of social media networks. Therefore, the

effect of social media networks on exploited
opportunities (β = 0.192, P < 0.001) is greater than its
effect on recognized opportunities (β = 0.096, P < 0.05).
Based on the results, there will be a 1.12 (95% CI, 1.08
to 1.15) increase in the number of recognized
opportunities for each extra unit in the number of prior
successful businesses. A similar interpretation could be
applied to the number of exploited opportunities that
will be 1.24 (95% CI, 1.20 to 1.29) times greater for a
unit increase in the number of prior successful
businesses. Figure 2 indicated the fitted values of
recognized and exploited opportunities that are found
through putting values of the number of prior successful
businesses into the regression equation. Both plots in
Figure 2 show the linear pattern for recognized and
exploited opportunities against successful businesses.
Compared to recognized opportunities, fitted values of
exploited opportunities are more influenced by the
number of prior successful businesses. It can be viewed
in this figure that those agricultural entrepreneurs who
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12

Fitted values of opportunities exploited

Fitted values of opportunities recognized

have more prior successful businesses, will recognize
and exploit more opportunities. Moreover, it is clear
from the plot that they will be more successful in
exploitation than recognition of opportunities.
Therefore, the effect of number of prior successful
businesses on exploited opportunities (β = 0. 0.220, P <
0.001) is greater than its effect on recognized
opportunities (β = 0. 115, P < 0. 001).
According to the findings of Table 2, the
exponentiated value of the number of prior successful
businesses is 1.12 (95% CI, 1.08 to 1.15), which means
that the number of recognized opportunities will be 1.21
times greater for each extra unit of the number of prior
successful businesses. The effect of the number of prior
failed businesses on the number of exploited

10

8

6

4

opportunities was not significant, as indicated by a
random pattern on the right plot in Figure 3. This figure
indicated that, unlike exploited opportunities, fitted
values of recognized opportunities will increase for each
extra unit of the number of prior fail businesses, but the
change is slight. The plot shows increasing the mean
number of recognized opportunities from 0 to about 7
across the range of failed businesses, but the change is
somewhat small because there is a high mean number of
recognized opportunities with a low number of prior
failed businesses (from 0 to about 2). Therefore, the
number of prior failed businesses (β = 0. 0.027, P <
0.05) positively influence on recognized opportunities.
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Fig. 1. Plots of fitted values of dependent variables against social media networks
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Fig. 2. Plots of fitted values of dependent variables against successful businesses
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Fig. 3. Plots of fitted values of dependent variables against failed businesses

For every extra unit of environmental uncertainty,
1.10 (95% CI, 1.01 to 1.20) times more opportunities
were recognized, while 0.85 (95% CI, 1.01 to 1.20)
times fewer opportunities were exploited. As indicated
in Figure 4, the effect of environmental uncertainty on
these two variables is vice versa. According to the plot,
as the environmental uncertainty increases, the mean
number of recognized opportunities increases, while the
mean number of exploited opportunities decreases. The
plot shows some interesting features. The mean number
of exploited opportunities is about 5 under the condition
of low environmental uncertainty (from about 1 to about
3) and is about 2 under the condition of high
environmental uncertainty (from about 4 to about 5).
Under the condition of low environmental uncertainty,
the shades seem to be getting darker for larger values of
exploited opportunities. This figure also shows that
when there is high environmental uncertainty, there is a
more acute decrease in the mean number of exploited
opportunities. While, the mean number of recognized
opportunities regularly increases from about 2 to about
10, as there is a change from low environmental
uncertainty to high (from 1 to 5). Thus, the effect of
environmental uncertainty on recognized opportunities
(β = 0.101, P < 0.05) is positive and its effect on
exploited opportunities (β = - 0.154, P < 0.01) is
negative.
The predicted counts ("fitted") and the values of the
independent predictor equaled the log of the expected
counts (Table 4). The Table shows fitted values of the
mean number of dependent variables based on the given

amounts of independent variables. Sample cases are
selected and named from A to H. The reason for the
selection of them was related to their similarity in
aspects of different variables. According to cases A
and B, there is a 1.05 increase in the mean number of
recognized opportunities and a 0.85 increase in the
mean number of exploited opportunities for 3 extra
scales of social media networks. A similar finding was
observed from the effect of prior successful businesses
in cases C and D. Increasing in the number of prior
successful businesses (from 3 to 5) leads to an increase
in recognized opportunities (from 4.85 to 5.96) and a
more sensible increase in exploited opportunities (from
3.96 to 5.79), while holding the other variables constant
in the model. The findings showed the great importance
of social media networks and successful businesses n
dependent variables, especially exploited opportunities.
Based on cases E and F, three units increase in the
number of prior failed businesses, is associated with a
greater mean number of recognized opportunities, while
it does not have any effect on exploited opportunities.
However, the slight change in exploited opportunities is
related to the social media network changes. As
indicated in cases G and H, the mean number of
recognized opportunities decreases from 5.13 to 3.11 for
three units decrease in environmental uncertainty. Also,
increasing the mean number of exploited opportunities
from 2.58 to 3.02 indicates the inverse relationship
between this dependent variable and environmental
uncertainty.
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Fig. 4. Plot of fitted values of dependent variables against environmental uncertainty

Table 4. Fitted values of dependent variables based on given amounts of independent variables
Case
A
B
C
D
E
F
G
H

Social media
networks

Successful
businesses

Failed
businesses

Environmental
uncertainty

Fitted value of
recognized opportunities

Fitted value of exploited
opportunities

1
4
3.50
3.35
2
2.80
5
3.30

1
1
3
5
1
1
1
1

3
3
2
2
0
3
3
3

5
5
3.50
3.50
2
2
5
2

3.45
4.5
4.85
5.96
2.55
3.26
5.13
3.11

1.25
2.1
3.69
5.79
2.19
2.54
2.58
3.02

DISCUSSION
Effect of Social Media Networks
Social media networks had a positive and significant
effect on the two components of the entrepreneurial
process. Social media networks have several benefits to
agricultural entrepreneurs for recognizing and
exploiting new business opportunities. Agriculture has a
large variety of customers with different needs. Social
media could be appropriate for meeting and identifying
the varied needs and demands of different stakeholders
in the agriculture sector. Introducing unique
entrepreneurial
opportunities
for
agricultural
entrepreneurs could be done using such tools. For
example, there are many channels in social media tools
(like Telegram and WhatsApp) representing many
opportunities to their members directly. There are also
many groups in these tools which allow members to
share their ideas, improve them, and turn them into
business opportunities. The use of social media to shape
or look for new ideas could even increase the likelihood
of recognizing new entrepreneurial opportunities.
On the other hand, the knowledge accessed through
individuals’ networks has been found to be critical for
recognizing new business opportunities (Ardichvili et
al., 2003). Social networks are considered to be one of

the main sources of information about new
opportunities and entrepreneurial action (Birley, 1986;
Shepherd and De Tienne, 2005). Arenius and De Clercq
(2005) argue that an important reason why some people
are more likely to get new information and therefore to
identify entrepreneurial opportunities results from the
different structure of their social networks. Social media
is known as the new structure of networks. Different
tools of these networks are among the main sources of
specialized information related to various sectors like
agriculture and this is due to the association between
social media networks and knowledge sharing (Fang
and Chiu, 2010). Meusburger (2013) believes that social
media is a social learning system for jointly solving
problems, sharing ideas, setting standards, developing
tools, and maintaining relations.
Based on the results of this study, the role of social
media networks in opportunity exploitation is more
important than opportunity recognition. Social media
itself could be seen as a potential tool for the
exploitation of opportunities. On the other hand, these
tools provide agricultural entrepreneurs with access to
support, knowledge and distribution channels for
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delivering their goods and services. In fact, social media
networks help businesses to increase their worthiness,
cultivate strategic partnerships and increase their contact
with customers and suppliers. Social media networks
are used in business in different ways such as a
marketing tool (Syed-Ahmad and Murphy, 2010) and
attracting customers (Kahar et al., 2012). Therefore,
social media is among the most important tools for
agricultural entrepreneurs to find sector-specific
information, identify needs, demands, and market
features, attract customers, and finally recognize
entrepreneurial opportunities and exploit them. On the
other hand, due to the broad range of stakeholders in the
agriculture sector (including farmers, ranchers,
wholesalers and retailers, dealers, and various
consumers), entrepreneurs in this sector are required to
use social media for expanding and strengthening their
networks.
“Social networks” as an important issue in
entrepreneurship studies required to be investigated in
detail. The study on this concept in relation to social
media tools is more important due to the important role
of these tools in recent years. It was not the aim of this
research to study the relationship between the variables
such as level of education and knowledge of social
media tools with the use of these tools. These issues and
many other gaps in this regard are suggested to be
investigated in future studies.
Effect of success and failure of prior businesses
Jo and Lee (1996) discussed how starting a new
business with only limited previous experience may
negatively affect future business prospects. The
business experiences could be divided into successful
and failed businesses. Based on the results, the number
of prior successful businesses had a positive and
significant effect on the number of recognized
opportunities.
The agriculture sector is facing many problems and
changes. These changes create opportunities and
challenges for agricultural entrepreneurs. The owners of
successful businesses are able to maintain their focus
and determination in the face of challenges (Owens et
al., 2013). They are obtaining valuable knowledge
during their successful businesses, which provides a
solid base for opportunity recognition (Baron, 2006).
The results suggest that the number of prior successful
businesses is more effective in opportunity exploitation
than opportunity recognition. It refers to some special
aspects of successful experience which facilitate the
exploitation of opportunities including knowledge about
customers’ need, market mechanism, production to
consumption process, etc. Agricultural entrepreneurs
with a higher number of prior successful businesses
have more experience about the prerequisites of running
a business. They also have more knowledge and skills in
terms of how to launch a business due to their prior
experiences.
In this study, the number of prior successful
businesses had a positive and significant effect on
opportunity exploitation, but the effect of the number of
prior failed businesses was not significant. These
findings are congruent with Fuentes et al. (2010). The
lack of significant effect of the number of prior failed

businesses on opportunity exploitation may be related to
the lack of learning potential in failed businesses for
exploiting
opportunities.
In
fact,
agricultural
entrepreneurs’ prior failure experience refers to their
inability to correctly exploit an opportunity and now,
although they may have learned something from their
mistakes, it does not meet the required applicable
knowledge for exploiting the next opportunity.
Consistent with Ucbasaran et al. (2009), the number of
prior failed businesses influences the number of
recognized opportunities positively. The failed business
helps individuals reshape the existing and new
informational cues in a more useful way. People give
attention to those particular pieces of information on
specific opportunities in which they failed. As a result,
at any given time those people who have failure
experience will recognize entrepreneurial opportunities
which are related to their previous weaknesses. These
weaknesses are good resources for identifying some
new opportunities but are not enough for exploiting
them. Therefore, it could be suggested that agricultural
entrepreneurs dig into their prior successful and failed
businesses to recognize the new opportunities and find a
way of exploiting these opportunities based on their
prior successful businesses.
Effect of Environmental Uncertainty
Environmental factors are among the most important
concepts in agricultural entrepreneurship because
agricultural entrepreneurs' interpretations of market
environments differ from those of other economic
agents in this sector. This study investigated the
agricultural environment considering the concept of
uncertainty as a sector-specific factor. The results
indicated a positive effect of environmental uncertainty
on opportunity recognition and conversely a negative
effect on opportunity exploitation.
McMullen and Shepherd (2006) argued that
uncertainty in the context of action has three
consequences: (1) “produces hesitancy by interrupting
routine action”, (2) “promotes indecision by
perpetuating
continued
competition
among
alternatives”, and (3) “encourages procrastination by
making prospective options less appealing”. Three
important concepts of these consequences could be used
to explain the environmental effect on the important
parts of the entrepreneurial process in the Iranian
agriculture sector: routine action; competition among
alternatives; and less appealing prospective options.
Routine activities in the agriculture sector include
the guaranteed purchase price system for agriculture
products by the government, import and export of
agricultural goods, banks credit facilities, etc. These
situations are similar to Iranian agriculture that has been
repeated many times but are under the influence of
uncertain conditions. For instance, most of the
agricultural crops are not based on a guaranteed
purchase price system; international relations and
sanctions influence the import and export of agricultural
products continuously; and the banks do not have any
certain mechanism for providing credit facilities.
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Competition is an important concept in entrepreneurship
research (Plummer et al., 2014). However, the degree of
competition as an important factor should be considered
as well. For example, there is no specific organization
responsible in the field of import and export of
agricultural goods in Iran. In such a situation, import
and export of goods is done without supervision and no
attention is given to some related concepts such as
supply and demand. Some individuals export the highquality goods which are valuable inside the country
(like Saffron and fruits) and reversely, import some
other goods (at a lower price than domestic products)
which are sufficiently produced by the country (like rice
and tea). Such actions would compel agricultural
entrepreneurs to enter into inappropriate competitions
with foreign producers.
On the other hand, the agriculture sector is
confronted with the changing consumer habits, vagaries
of the market, new requirements for product quality,
chain
management,
enhanced
environmental
regulations, food safety and so on (Lans et al. 2013).
These features cause an uncertain environment, forcing
individuals to leave the agriculture sector and turn it to a
less appealing sector. Thus, agricultural entrepreneurs
are faced with a challenging situation. They have also
found many gaps in the different parts of the agriculture
sector, which ultimately lead to entrepreneurial
opportunities. They would have a different perspective
from other people under environmental uncertainty,
which may give them an advantage then in terms of
their ability to perceive opportunities. However, these
conditions will force them to face many problems and
prevent them from exploiting opportunities. As
indicated in Figure 4, the plot shows that most of the
agricultural entrepreneurs have exploited the
opportunities under the condition of low environmental
uncertainty (from about 1 to about 3). However, very
few of them have exploited the perceived opportunities
under the condition of high environmental uncertainty
(from about 4 to about 5). Thus, an imbalanced situation
facilitates
the
recognition
of
entrepreneurial
opportunities (Hadjikhani et al., 2005) but a balanced
situation is essential for developing these opportunities
(Hmieleski and Baron, 2008). It means that
environmental uncertainty will facilitate recognition and
prevent exploitation of entrepreneurial opportunities.
Therefore, the special facilities for those agricultural
entrepreneurs who recognize opportunities in regard to
filling gaps that are related to environmental uncertainty
should be considered by the Iranian government. This
offers two advantages: (1) it promotes the exploitation
of such opportunities by agricultural entrepreneurs, and
(2) environmental uncertainty will be reduced through
the exploitation of environmental opportunities related
to the uncertain environment of the agriculture sector.
Contribution to the Literature
This study aimed to look for a useful addition to the
literature by simultaneously investigating two vital
important components of the entrepreneurial process
(entrepreneurial
opportunity
recognition
and
exploitation) in the same sample. Most of the prior

research
has
investigated
factors
influencing
opportunity exploitation based on determinants of
opportunity recognition. The results of this study
indicated that the factors may not have a similar effect
on these two variables (the reverse effect of
environmental uncertainty on dependent variables). The
predictors of opportunity recognition and exploitation
were considered according to a sector-specific
perspective in this study. The study also tackled the
agriculture sector of Iran (as a developing country) as
two neglected aspects of the literature of entrepreneurial
opportunity recognition and exploitation. Social media
was considered for the measuring networks of Iranian
agricultural entrepreneurs due to the important role of
such media in Iranian people in different levels of their
life and businesses (Rahimi, 2011). It means that the
meaning of social networks among these people is not
only the strength and size of the individuals who are
around them (like family, friends, their coworkers, or
even customers), but also is the strength and size of
their online networks. Thus, the virtual communities
could be considered around agricultural entrepreneurs
for investigation of their networks.
Entrepreneurial process studies have not given
enough attention to the various aspects of variables. The
variables have different concepts and also
measurements under different conditions like country
and sector. For example, this could be seen for
measuring the environment. Although there is evidence
that the environment is associated with opportunity
recognition and exploitation, there is a lack of research
examining its role in businesses with a different context.
Considering variables like environment originates from
differentiation in the context of various businesses. This
variation affects different concepts of entrepreneurship
like the entrepreneurial process. The study described the
context of the agriculture sector and reached the concept
of environmental uncertainty. The application of such a
view is an interesting contribution to the literature due
to clarifying a way of selecting valid variables. Some
new factors such as social media networks and
environmental uncertainty were achieved according to
the context of the Iranian agriculture sector,
representing a significant contribution to the literature.
Limitations and Future Research
Two concepts of the entrepreneurial process
(opportunity recognition and exploitation) were
considered. However, this process could be more
complete. There are other components like opportunity
evaluation or entrepreneurial exit (DeTienne, 2010) that
could be considered and give a more holistic image of
the
entrepreneurial
process.
In
particular,
simultaneously investigation of all the components of
the entrepreneurial process remains understudied. The
focus of this study was on the agriculture sector. A
cross-sectoral investigation of the entrepreneurial
process could be the subject of future studies. Lack of a
more detailed investigation of social media networks
was the limitation of this study. Much more research on
the use of social media networks and the entrepreneurial
process is needed in order to determine a more detailed
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and certain role of social media networks in the
recognition and exploitation of entrepreneurial
opportunities. Future studies in this area should consider
different kinds of information and different types of
relationships in social media networks. The tools to
undertake user behavior analysis in social media
networks are still in their infancy (Singh et al., 2009).
Future studies should overcome such limitations to
increase the validation of measurements of social media
networks in entrepreneurship studies.

CONCLUSIONS

sector. Furthermore, most entrepreneurship studies have
not given enough attention to the simultaneous
investigation of different components of the
entrepreneurial process. Considering both components
of the entrepreneurial process (opportunity recognition
and exploitation) as well as some new and sectorspecific variables related to the agriculture sector,
including social media networks, the number of prior
failed and successful businesses and environmental
uncertainty were the main purpose of the study. This
study provided a better understanding of the effect of
different factors on two different concepts of the
entrepreneurial process (opportunity recognition and
exploitation) in the context of Iranian agriculture.

The entrepreneurial process in the agriculture sector of
developing countries is one of the neglected topics in
entrepreneurship research. While there are a
considerable number of publications concerning the
determinants of entrepreneurial opportunity recognition
and exploitation, there is still much to learn about the
entrepreneurial process, particularly in the agriculture
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